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Recent Case Summaries 
 

By Cynthia A. Norton 
U.S. Bankruptcy Judge, W.D. MO 

Brown Bag, March 28, 2022 
 

Judgment Creditor’s Garnishment Lien Avoided When It Attached to Wages 
Earned Within the 90-day Period Even Though the Total Garnished Funds 
Paid to the Creditor Were Less Than $600. In re Smith, 635 B.R. 784 (Bankr. E.D. 
Mo. 2022) (Surratt-States, C.J.) 

In the 90 days before the Debtor filed bankruptcy on August 27, 2021, the 
judgment creditor garnished the Debtor’s wages and received the following 
amounts:  

 Pay period from 7/11/21 to 7/24/21 $189.87 

 Pay period from 7/25/21 to 8/7/21 $222.21 

 Pay period from 8/8/21 to 8/21/21 $179.73 

       Total: $591.81 

For the pay period from 8/22/21 through 9/4/21, straddling the bankruptcy 
filing on 8/27, the expected garnishment would have been $118.82 (for a total 
garnishment of $710.63). However, Debtor’s lawyer faxed a letter to the sheriff 
and the employer stating that the garnishment should cease as of 8/27, when 
the bankruptcy was to be filed. So, when the Debtor received her postpetition 
check, the $118.82 had not been withheld. The Debtor then filed a complaint 
to avoid the garnishment as a preference and to compel turnover under 11 
U.S.C. §§ 522(g), 522(h). The judgment creditor moved to dismiss the 
complaint, arguing that because it had only received transfers of less than 
$600, the defense of § 547(c)(8) applied to prevent the Debtor’s avoidance of the 
transfer.  

Judge Surratt-States disagreed. Section 547(c)(8) provides a defense to a 
preference action “if, in a case filed by an individual debtor whose debts are 
primarily consumer debts, the aggregate value of all property that constitutes 
or is affected by such transfer is less than $600.” (emphasis added). The term 
“transfer” is broadly defined in § 101(54) to include the creation of a lien and 
every mode of transfer, whether direct or indirect. Judge Surratt-States 
explained that the court does not look to when the judgment creditor receives 
the payments but rather the date the debtor earns the wages. Because the final 
payment of $118.82 was earned and fell within the preference period, it was 
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affected by the garnishment and thus the total prepetition preference was 
$710.63. She thus denied the creditor’s motion to dismiss and entered 
judgment avoiding a preferential transfer in the amount of $710.63 and 
ordering the creditor to turnover $591.81.  

Alleged “Negative Emotions” Arising from a Debt Collector’s Direct Contact 
with a Consumer Represented by an Attorney Held Insufficient to Constitute 
a Concrete Injury For Purposes of Standing to Sue Under the FDCPA. Ojogwu 
v. Rodenburg Law Firm, 26 F.4th 457 (8th Cir. 2022)  

A Minnesota judgment creditor, through its counsel, garnished the Minnesota 
judgment debtor’s bank account following Minnesota garnishment procedures. 
Minnesota law requires the creditor to mail copies of the garnishment 
summons and related paperwork directly to the debtor. The judgment creditor 
law firm knew, however, that the debtor, an individual consumer, was 
represented by an attorney but nevertheless sent the documents to the debtor. 
The debtor sued the creditor’s law firm for violation of § 1692c(a)(2) of the 
FDCPA (title 15). That section prohibits a debt collector from communicating 
with a consumer in the collection of any debt when the debt collector knows 
the consumer is represented by an attorney. The debtor sought statutory 
damages plus attorney’s fees, alleging that he had been injured by his “fear of 
answering the telephone, nervousness, restlessness, irritability, amongst other 
negative emotions.” The District Court entered judgment for the debtor, and 
the judgment creditor appealed. 

The Eighth Circuit noted a split of authority under Minnesota law about 
whether the FDCPA pre-empts Minnesota garnishment law requirements 
related to mailing copies to a debtor who is represented by counsel. The Court 
did not reach the merits, however, instead finding that the debtor lacked 
standing to sue. The debtor has the burden of proving Article III standing by 
showing (i) that he suffered an injury in fact that is concrete, particularized, 
and actual or imminent; (ii) that the injury was likely caused by the defendant; 
and (iii) that the injury would likely be redressed by judicial relief, citing 
Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins, 578 U.S. 330 (2016) and TransUnion LLC v. Ramirez, 
141 S. Ct. 2190 (2021). Under these cases, Article III standing requires a 
concrete injury even in the context of a statutory violation. The Eighth Circuit 
concluded that the debtor’s intangible injuries related to his negative emotions 
were insufficient to establish a concrete injury in fact; direct receipt of the 
garnishment summons did not cause him to act to his detriment or to fail to 
protect his interests, since he promptly turned the documents over to his 
attorney. In fact, said the Circuit, the direct mailing of the garnishment papers 
to the debtor actually benefitted him. Here, said the Court, the debtor, who 
had avoided paying the debt for more than ten years, had made no showing 
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that his alleged “negative emotions” were caused by the law firm’s 
commencement of a lawful garnishment proceeding.  

District Court Dismisses Debtor From Personal Injury Suit After His Chapter 
7 Discharge After Claimants Fail to Take Any Action For Relief from Stay or 
to Modify the Discharge Injunction in the Bankruptcy Case.  Saulsbery v. Mark 
Twain Water Zone, LLC, 2022 WL 463805 (E.D. Mo. Feb. 15, 2022) 

Plaintiff Saulsbery sued numerous defendants, including Nimsgern, after she 
was injured when Nimsgern collided with her on a water slide at a water park 
in Missouri. Sometime after the personal injury case was filed and removed to 
federal district court on diversity jurisdiction, Nimsgern filed an individual 
chapter 7 case. The U.S. District Court stayed the case while the bankruptcy 
was pending, but after Nimsgern received his discharge, the Court reopened 
the case and asked the parties to proceed. Nimsgern’s attorney then moved to 
dismiss him, arguing that his personal liability to Saulsbery and his co-
defendants had been discharged in the bankruptcy.  Plaintiff and the co-
defendants, who had cross-claimed against Nimsgern, argued that 
notwithstanding the discharge, Nimsgern needed to remain in the case for 
purposes of determining his comparative fault. The Court granted Nimsgern’s 
motion to dismiss.  

The Court noted that neither Saulsbery, as plaintiff, nor the co-defendants, as 
cross-claimants, had requested relief from the stay or modification of the 
discharge injunction from the bankruptcy court while the bankruptcy case was 
pending. The Court pointed out that Nimsgard had no insurance and was 
solely responsible for his own defense and that it would be unjust to keep 
Nimsgard in the case for that reason. In addition, since he was no longer a 
proper party, the Court ruled that Missouri law prohibited Nimsgard from 
being included on the jury verdict form for purposes of assessing fault, since 
fault of nonparties and settling tortfeasors may not be compared to the fault of 
the parties remaining in the case under Missouri law.  

When Debtor Valued Personal Property at Only $9,000 in Bankruptcy and 
Claimed Value of $475,000 Four-And-A-Half Years Later After House Burned 
Down, Summary Judgment Properly Granted in Favor of the Insurance 
Company Finding the Debtor Had Lied About the Value, Voiding the Policy. 
Merechka v. Vigilant Insurance Co., 26 F.4th 776 (8th Cir. 2022) 

Merechka filed a chapter 7 bankruptcy case in Arkansas, scheduling that he 
owned personal property valued at around $9,000. Four and half years later, 
Merechka’s house burned to the ground, and he submitted claims to his 
insurance company of $634,000 for the house and $475,000 for the contents. 
The insurance company denied his claim on the grounds of insurance fraud. 
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The insurance company refused to believe Merechka’s story that he had 
acquired the bulk of the expensive personal property after his bankruptcy case, 
noting that his meager income from working for his brother and his social 
security benefits were insufficient to allow him to purchase almost a half 
million dollars’ of personal property. Merechka sued the insurance company, 
and the insurance company counterclaimed for reimbursement of the $400,000 
it had advanced against the policy to pay off Merechka’s mortgage on the 
house. The District Court granted summary judgment, finding that neither 
party owed each other anything. Both Merechka and the insurance company 
appealed.  

On appeal, the Eighth Circuit had no difficulty concluding that Merechka had 
lied, based on the paltry values he listed in the bankruptcy case. The Court 
noted that it had faced similar scenarios in two previous cases, Neidenbach v. 
Amica Mut. Ins. Co., 842 F.3d 560 (8th Cir. 2016) and Liberty Mutual Fire Ins. 
Co. v. Scott, 486 F.3d 418 (8th Cir. 2007). In Neidenbach, the difference 
between the scheduled values in the bankruptcy case and the amount claimed 
against the policy a year later was $255,500. In Scott, it was $100,000 over a 
similar timeframe. The Eighth Circuit observed that although Merechka had 
more time to acquire property than the plaintiffs in Neidenbach and Scott, no 
reasonable juror could believe that Merechka acquired so much property in 
such a short time on his modest income, such that the only reasonable 
inference was that he lied. Finding no material disputed facts about whether 
the lie about the value of his property was intentional and material, the Court 
affirmed the District Court’s ruling that Merechka’s misrepresentations had 
voided his policy. The Court reversed and remanded on the insurance 
company’s cross-appeal, finding that the District Court had procedurally erred 
when it granted partial summary judgment against the insurance company on 
its counterclaim.  

 

 

 






































